


















 
 

Written AB 54 Testimony of WI Land+Water Executive Director Matt Krueger 

Assembly Committee on Agriculture 

March 9, 2021 

 

 

Dear Chair Tauchen, Vice-Chair Oldenburg, Ranking Member Considine, and Committee Members, 

 

WI Land+Water is a nonprofit, nonpartisan membership organization that represents 800 boots-on-the-

ground county conservation department staff and elected county board supervisors across the state. On 

behalf of those members, I submit my testimony in favor of AB 54. 

  

WI Land+Water supported this bill when it circulated last session, and we are excited to see it 

reintroduced this session. As our membership approved a similar Farmland Preservation Program (FPP) 

resolution at our annual membership meeting in 2019, we were grateful to have the opportunity to 

provide input on this bill. In addition to Sen. Testin, I want to thank and acknowledge the offices of 

representatives Oldenburg and Spreitzer for their good work on this important bill. 

 

FPP is a win-win for agriculture and conservation: in exchange for farmers keeping agricultural land in 

production and meeting baseline conservation standards, they receive a renewable tax credit. 

Enhancing this program makes a lot of sense at this particular moment, as every year we are losing too 

many acres of valuable farmland in the state. 

 

There are several provisions in AB 54 that WI Land+Water supports, which I’d like to briefly highlight. 

  

The bill proposes to increase FPP tax credits, which have not been adjusted for 10 years. One in three 

respondents to a 2018 DATCP FPP survey felt the tax credit was not high enough to make signing a FPP 

contract worthwhile. Especially amid the current farm crisis, increased tax credits could represent a real 

incentive for farmers to participate in the program. Increased participation in the program would not 

only preserve farmland from development, but would mean that more farmland is meeting baseline 

conservation standards, a requirement to participate in the program. 

 

We particularly support the provision in Section 2, Subsection 7 of the bill that extends grant funding 

eligibility to program implementation. This provision allows local municipalities, planning commissions, 

and tribal governments to apply for funds for FPP zoning development, enrolling FPP agreements, 

monitoring compliance, outreach, and more. In counties with FPP zoning and robust FPP participation 

rates, implementation of the program is a substantial staff workload that falls to the conservation 

department, potentially constituting a full-time position, or more.  
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To this point, there has not been a mechanism to offset implementation expenses such as conservation 

department staff time for program compliance checks and associated documentation. This bill proposes 

to change that, though the amount of funding that would be available to offset implementation costs 

would not make a significant difference to most counties. In spite of this, we are optimistic that this can 

be addressed in the future, as doing so would increase county capacity to support the program, and 

accordingly, increase program participation. 

 

We are also supportive of the provision to increase tax credits according to an agricultural inflationary 

index, as failing to do so will eventually return us to the point we are at today—where depressed tax 

credits are a disincentive to program participation. 

 

Lastly, though we do not generally support reducing the contractual term of programs with conservation 

benefits, in this situation it makes sense to do so, as the current 15-year length of program contract 

appears to be an obstacle to landowner participation, based on DATCP survey results. 

 

We are supportive of this bipartisan bill, and think its passage would be a good step forward for both 

Wisconsin’s farms and its natural resources.  

 

Thank you for the opportunity to provide comment. 

 

Sincerely,  

 
Matt Krueger 

Executive Director 
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Wednesday, March 10, 2021 
 
Representative Gary Tauchen, Chair & Members of Assembly Committee on Agriculture 
 
RE: Assembly Bill 54 - farmland preservation implementation grants, agreements, and tax credits 
and making an appropriation. 

 

Chair Tauchen and members of the committee, thank you for the opportunity to submit testimony in support of 
Assembly Bill 54. 

Wisconsin Farmers Union’s grassroots, member-driven policy reads: 

“The Farmland Preservation Program has been valuable in helping to ensure the economic vitality of 
Wisconsin agriculture since 1977. Wisconsin Farmers Union affirms its endorsement of the Farmland 
Preservation Program as a valuable tool for improving the economic condition of our members. 
Revisions to the program as part of the Working Lands Initiative have strengthened Farmland 
preservation, with an emphasis on collecting early release fees and the continuation of a refundable 
tax credit.” 

 
According to the most recent USDA Census of Agriculture, the number of farms in Wisconsin decreased by 

over 7% between 2012 and 2017 (more than twice the national decrease of 3.2%) Total farm acreage also fell 

by nearly 2%. 

Unfortunately, the lack of access to affordable farmland is one of the biggest barriers to new farms getting 

started. This problem will continue to grow as the amount of farmland in Wisconsin shrinks. Acreage and 

participation in the farmland preservation program has fallen over the last decade. SB68 seeks to address the 

primary reasons that farmers are reluctant to enroll. 

An additional side benefit to expanding the Farmland Preservation Program is improving soil and water quality 

in rural areas. Farmers who sign up for the farmland preservation tax credits agree to comply with soil and 

water conservation standards. Increasing the tax credit amounts will help farmers cover the cost of meeting the 

conservation standards set by the program.   

Thank you for this opportunity to share Wisconsin Farmers Union’s thoughts on and support for this legislation. 

If you have any questions or concerns, please email me at nick@wisconsinfarmersunion.com or call 608-514-

4541. 

Sincerely, 

Nick Levendofsky 
Government Relations Director 
Wisconsin Farmers Union 
 

Founded in 1930, Wisconsin Farmers Union is member-driver organization that is committed to enhancing the quality of life 
for family farmers, rural communities and all people through education, cooperation, and legislation. 

Learn more at www.wisconsinfarmersunion.com 

mailto:nick@wisconsinfarmersunion.com
http://www.wisconsinfarmersunion.com/
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March 10, 2021 

Representative Gary Tauchen 
Chair, Assembly Agriculture Committee 
Room 13 West 
State Capitol 
 
Dear Representative Tauchen and Members of the Assembly Committee on Agriculture, 

Wisconsin’s Green Fire supports Assembly Bill 54, which proposes a modest increase in funding for the 
Farmland Preservation Program.   

This program, administered by the Department of Agriculture, Trade and Consumer Protection and 
implemented by local government established in 1978, provides financial support to farmers, protects 
farmland as farmland, and advances soil and water conservation on agricultural lands to a greater extent 
than any other program in Wisconsin. Most importantly, the program’s benefits extend beyond 
maintaining agricultural production to preserving the identity of rural communities and improving the 
quality of life of all Wisconsin citizens. 

For various reasons, program participation has plateaued at about 20% of Wisconsin’s farmland, greatly 
limiting its benefits to farmers, rural Wisconsin, and our environment.  Some of those reasons include 
the adequacy of the financial incentives of the program to farmers, which this bill moderately advances. 
Some farmers believe that the soil and water conservation requirements of the Farmland Preservation 
program are too onerous. In reality, they are the same as the state performance standards required of 
all Wisconsin farmers since 2002. Plus, local land conservation offices are available to help farmers with 
technical and financial assistance to achieve those standards which will improve surface and 
groundwater quality.  

But, it is important to note that farmers should not have to bear the full costs of preserving farmland 
and protecting the environment. The vast agricultural food supply chain should not view farmers as 
another fungible commodity in food production but as central to rural communities land and water 
stewardship. Thus, worthy of their support.    

Wisconsin’s Green Fire believes that this bill is an important step forward. We hope to work with 
farmers and their support industries, the legislature, state and local agencies, as well as other 
environmental groups to expand Farmland Preservation Program participation to achieve its full 
potential for a better future for all of Wisconsin.  
 
Thank you for your consideration, and feel free to contact Paul Heinen, Wisconsin’s Green Fire 
Legislative Liaison at 608-692-0279 or pheinen@wigreenfire.com   

mailto:pheinen@wigreenfire.com
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3-5-21         
 
To the honorable public servants representing Wisconsin, 
 
I would like to express my support for AB 54 regarding Farmland Preservation Program. 
 
I am the County Conservationist in Vernon County.  Here our community enjoys an important 
balance between agriculture, clean water, and tourism.  The balance between the natural 
resources and livestock-based agriculture is a challenging yet noble effort.  This balance is 
critical to ensuring our communities valued traditions, economic security, and public health. 
 
Farmland Preservation is a success story for Vernon County.  This program is the primary 
catalyst to incentive our great farmers to work directly with Land & Water Conservation 
Departments.  Farmers voluntarily work with us to complete Nutrient Management Plans, farm 
conservation walkovers, and ensure compliance with the NR 151 performance standards (Runoff 
Rules). 
 
Many of farmers rely on this program to help with the very important Farmland Preservation 
Tax Credit. 
The continuation and enhancement of this program will help to safeguard the important gains 
that have been made in our community.  Farmland Preservation is truly a benefit to all of the 
good hard-working folks who are caring for our land. 
 
I sincerely support this bill and program, and I am happy to answer any questions. 
Thank you for your time and consideration, 
 
 
Ben Wojahn 

 
Vernon County Conservationist 
Certified Crop Advisor, Certified Grazing Specialist 
bwojahn@vernoncounty.org 
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